


[bookmark: _Hlk32842819]The Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones

Minutes of proceedings of the monthly meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones held on Monday 19th September 2022, 10.00am, The Market House, The Diamond, Clones.

Members Present: 	The Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney presided,
The following members were also present: Cllrs: Pat Treanor, Richard Truell, Sean Gilliland and Seamus Coyle.

In Attendance:	Gareth McMahon A/Director of Services, Kevin McNally Municipal District Co-ordinator, Colin Murphy Executive Engineer and Gillian Costello Staff Officer.

The Cathaoirleach, Cllr Hugh McElvaney welcomed all to the meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones and congratulated Mr. Gareth McMahon on appointment to his new role of Acting Director of Service.  Guest speaker Ms Sinéad Keenan, Monaghan Volunteer Centre and members of the press where welcomed.  

1. Confirmation of Minutes
On the proposal of Cllr Richard Truell seconded by Cllr Seamus Coyle it was agreed that the minutes of the Municipal District meeting held on the 11th July 2022, be confirmed.  

[bookmark: _Hlk115276249]2. Launch of Exploring trail tourism map for Ballybay Town – Dympna Condra Tourism Officer
Cathaoirleach, Cllr Hugh McElvaney welcomed Dympna Condra Tourism Officer and Pauline Duffy – Branch Librarian Ballybay and Edel McWeeney Moran who worked on development of the tourism trail for Ballybay Town.  A presentation of the booklet was made to the Elected Members to mark the official launch.  
3. Correspondence Sent
Correspondence was circulated with the agenda for the meeting and was noted by Members.

4. Correspondence Received
Correspondence was circulated with the agenda for the meeting and was noted by Members.

Proposals arising out of correspondence:
[bookmark: _Hlk116285954][bookmark: _Hlk115337461]On the proposal of Cllr. Seamus Coyle, seconded by Cllr. Pat Treanor, it was agreed the Municipal district will issue correspondence to Monaghan County Councils Housing Section seeking an update on the Housing for All Multi Annual Plan and to what extent if any it has been utilised by the Council.  

On the proposal of Cllr. Seamus Coyle, seconded by Cllr. Sean Gilliland, it was agreed the Municipal District will issue correspondence to the Commission for Regulation of Utilities (CRU) regarding connection fees and seeking clarity on charges.  Correspondence will also issue to Monaghan County Council Planning Section requesting the introduction of an individual cost evaluation prior to the Planners setting conditions which require applicants to engage with Irish Water and result in applicants been subjected to high costs for water/foul sewer connections.  

On the proposal of Cllr. Pat Treanor seconded by Cllr. Sean Gilliland, it was agreed a request will be submitted to the Housing section requesting a presentation at the next Municipal District meeting on Service Site Supports.  

5. Consideration of report on the work of Monaghan Volunteer Centre – Sinéad Keenan, Monaghan Volunteer Centre.  
[bookmark: _Hlk115358288]Sinéad Keenan Volunteer Centre Co-Ordinator, Monaghan Integrated Development gave a presentation outlining their work as part of the National Network of Volunteer Centres affiliated with Volunteer Ireland.  Ms Keenan noted that their objective is to promote the value of volunteering and increase the range and quality of volunteering in Co. Monaghan and Ireland.  

The Members commended the Volunteer Centre on their efforts and noted the contribution volunteers make through supporting existing initiatives.  

6.	Consideration of report of structural assessment of bridges in the Newbliss Area – Kevin West, Senior Executive Engineer, Roads. 
Kevin West, Senior Executive Engineer Roads, presented a report on a number of defective bridge locations in the Ballybay Clones Municipal District and the proposed weight restrictions to be implemented.  Mr West noted that there are 5 bridges which will see the introduction of weight restrictions until completion of necessary repair works.  The programme of works is due for completion in May 2023.
Following discussion among the Members regarding insurance and liability of road users who have no alternative but to use certain bridges for their work i.e. the farming community; clarification was sought on the implications to road users who exceed the imposed weight restrictions – due to having no alternative route. 
It was advised the duration of the Road Closure depends on works required and generally will not exceed 3 to 4 weeks.  In the interim it is agreed information will be issued regarding restrictions and landowners will be contacted and the intended closures and weight restrictions will be publicised through local papers and radio.  

7. Consideration of draft Section 183 Notice – lease of 2 rooms in the Rockcorry Community Centre to the CMETB.
Mr. Kevin McNally advised it is proposed to lease two rooms (156 m2) in the Rockcorry Community Building to CMETB to facilitate Scoil Mhuire National School, Rockcorry as the tenant for the sum of €650 per month.  This proposal will be considered by Monaghan County Council at the next meeting.  It was noted by the members and no objections were raised.

8. Consideration of draft Section 183 Notice – Sale of Plot of land located at Hall Street, Ballybay, Co. Monaghan to Second Ballybay Presbyterian Church.
Mr. Kevin McNally advised it is proposed to dispose of a small plot of land (0.13 hectares) to Second Ballybay Presbyterian Church for the sum of €7,500.  The lands in question previously formed part of the church property and were acquired by Monaghan County to facilitate the construction of OPD’s. The person to whom land is to be disposed to pay all costs associated with the land transfer.  This proposal will be considered by Monaghan County Council at the next meeting.  It was noted by the members and no objections were raised.

9. Consideration of report on proposed Tehill Outdoor Depot for Ballybay Clones Municipal District – Brian Conaty, Assistant Engineer.
Mr. Brian Conaty, Assistant Engineer presented a progress report on the Outdoor Staff Depot at Tehill Clones.  The proposed development of a single storey building for office use, Council equipment & vehicle storage with associated welfare facilities is ready for submission to the Planning Department.   Part 8 planning documents for this development have been prepared.  

10. Consideration of report on St.Tiarnachs Plaza – Brian Conaty, Assistant Engineer.  
Mr. Brian Conaty, Assistant Engineer presented a progress report for a new Plaza at St. Tiarnachs Park Clones.  Part 8 planning documents for this development have been prepared and are ready for submission to the Planning Department.  

Proposals arising out of presetation:
On the proposal of Cllr. Sean Gilliland seconded by Cllr. Pat Treanor, it was agreed the Municipal district will issue correspondence to the Ulster GAA, Croke Park and Clones GFC requesting that the GAA would undertake complementary improvement works at the stadium.  

11. Report by Municipal District Co-Ordinator.
Presented by Kevin McNally Municipal District Coordinator;

[bookmark: _Hlk98766625]Ballybay Town Park 
[bookmark: _Hlk100659324]The Municipal District office has completed design work and procurement for the proposed Lido and refurbishment of the boathouse. The contract for the required works has been awarded to Pat Denning.  Works have recently commenced and will be completed before the end of the year. 

Ballybay Regeneration committee
The last meeting of the reformatted Ballybay Town Team was held on 15th September 2022. David Carragher and Therese Hamilton have been elected to the roles of Chair and Vice Chair respectively. Eilish Lavelle and Olivia Duffy been elected to the positions of Secretary and Vice Secretary respectively.  Mr McNally congratulated these people on their elections and look forward to working with them to develop any projects that they may be promoting. During the meeting, a draft term of reference, and standing orders was reviewed and agreed. Discussions were held regarding the purpose and goals of the committee. Further meetings will be held in due course to advance these discussions.  

Ballybay and Osterhofen Town Twinning 
An official delegation made up of Cllr. Richard Truell, Ballybay Town Team representatives, Agnes McGuinness and Therese Hamilton accompanied by Municipal District, Assistant Engineer, Craig Connolly visited the Osterhofen region on the weekend of 12th – 14th August to partake in The Citizens Festival.
The people of Ballybay have enjoyed a rich friendship with the people of Gergweis, Osterhofen for many years resulting in many exchange visits by both sides.  2022 marks the 22nd anniversary of the official twinning between the two areas.  The Monaghan group attended a private function on the Friday evening and on Saturday the Osterhofen Citizens Festival got underway.  The German town is not much bigger than Ballybay but has a bigger hinterland, with a small selection of shops and bars. 
Mr McNally thanked the Town Team representatives for agreeing to attend.   

Killyvaghan Carpark 
The contract for the works at Killyvaghan Carpark which had been awarded to NC plant hire is substantially complete. Outstanding works include the provision of seating and tables. These items will be provided in due course.    

Dartrey Forest park 
The design team which has been appointed to complete works at Dartrey forest park have prepared preliminary design options which have been reviewed by the Council. These proposals have been presented to Coillte for review. Following this review and number of minor changes have been requested. The Councils design team are currently reviewing the proposals and will have these available for comment shortly.   

Clones Town and Village Cara Street 
The works to install ducting to facilitate the undergrounding of overhead cables on Cara Street are progressing. The ESB have commencement the process of undergrounding the cables. In order to complete the works, a road closure is planned for Monday 26th September 2022. These works when completed will greatly enhance the visual amenity of the street.  As part of this funding, the Council appointed a consultant to undertake an analysis of traffic movements in the town. A draft report has been received and has been reviewed by other sections of the Council. It is hoped to discuss this report with Clones Town Team in the coming weeks and present same at the October meeting of the Municipal District.  As part of this project, it is proposed to resurface the car park at McCurtain Street. These works be will completed before the end of October. 

[bookmark: _Hlk108358039]Town and Village Drum and Rockcorry Village Plans
[bookmark: _Hlk106546782]Following the preparation and issuing of tender documentation for the procurement of consultants to deliver the villages plans for Drum and Rockcorry Village, the Council has awarded the contract to Sheridan Woods. Preliminary surveys have been completed and the consultants will be meetings with the stakeholders in the coming weeks. 

Town and Village Clones Town 
The Municipal District office has awarded the contract for the provision of technical expertise to assist with the scoping of the Fermanagh Street streetscape scheme to Craftstudio Architects.  Craftstudio Architects have undertaken preliminary survey of the area and are currently developing a draft colour palette and proposals for the Fermanagh Street micro park.  The Municipal District will work closely with the Clones Town Team to deliver the scheme. The Municipal District has also prepared and issued tender documents for the removal of a number of build outs on Fermanagh Street. The tenders are currently been assessed and we hope to award this contract in the coming weeks. These works when completed will provide an additional 5 parking spaces on the street. 
ONeill Park Playground 
Following on from the award of funding under the Play and Recreation Capital Grant Funding Scheme 2022 for refurbishment works at the ONeill park playground, the Municipal District has replaced a number of steel decks on the equipment. A contract for the replacement of the current wet pour at the playground has been awarded to Murphy Playground equipment. These works will be completed in the coming weeks.

Anti-Dumping Initiative
The Municipal District has received funding under the Departments Anti-Dumping Initiative programme to address litter black spots at ONeill Park Clones. The contract for these works has been awarded to NC plant Hire. It is hoped that these works will be completed in the coming weeks. 

Active travel schemes 
Ballybay Monaghan Rd, Old Keady Rd junction realignment 
Following a detailed design and procurement process, the Municipal District office has awarded the construction of the Ballybay Monaghan Rd, Old Keady Rd junction to Sammy Wilkin and Sons. This project is being partly funded via Active travel and planning contributions. We are currently awaiting a commencement date from the contractor.

Lough Egish junction realignment project 
The Part Eight process for this scheme was approved by Monaghan County Council during the July meeting of the Council. Negotiations for the required lands have been agreed in principal and have been referred to the respective solicitors to complete contracts of sale. The Municipal District office has completed the detailed design of the project and is still awaiting approval from the NTA prior to proceeding to tender. The progression of this project is subject to funding being available under the Active Travel scheme. 

ORIS projects under Measure 1 and Projects Development Measure
Following the preparation of detailed applications, the Department has awarded funding under the Outdoor Recreation Infrastructure Scheme for:

· Development of the Dromore Blueway €50,000. This funding will be used to undertake a number of preliminary and feasibility studies for the project. 
· Funding of €30,000 has also been awarded for the resurfacing for access road to Carroo lake near Rockcorry. 

Mr McNally recommended that the match funding of 10% is provided for these projects. 
On the proposal of Cllr. Sean Gilliland seconded by Cllr. Seamus Coyle, it was agreed match funding of 10% is approved for the Development of the Dromore Blueway with total funding of €50,000 and for the resurfacing for access road to Carroo lake near Rockcorry with total funding of €30,000.

Mr McNally confirmed that Cavan Monaghan ETB have been successful in obtaining €29,970 funding for the development of a mountain bike skills track at Tanagh.  Also, in this Municipal District area Monaghan Integrated Development have been successful in obtaining funding of €29,970 for the provision of a pedestrian walkway in the grounds of Billy Fox Park.
[bookmark: _Hlk108598280]Roads Programme update

Presented by Colin Murphy Executive Engineer:
Th Moore have completed Restoration Improvement works on our 5 Local roads. The overlay works on the R162 are substantially complete. There was a section near Creevagh church which was skipped because of the possible presence of Badger Sets. This has since been inspected and approval was given to repair this section of road by the Department. The contractor is due to return to this soon. 

The section of road on the R189 South of Greenans Cross to the Aghabog turn was completed 2 weeks ago. Circa 3km of the R212 from Clonkeen to the Hilton estate is due to be overlayed on the week commencing 26th September, however this is dependent on how the contractor is proceeding in another MD and may be pushed back a week. 

The Lough Egish Reclaimed Asphalt project has also been completed. We are currently waiting for it to be lined. Our 5 Local roads remain to be surface dressed. The surface dressing plant is due to return to the MD on the week commencing 26th September (weather permitting) to complete these roads. 

The section of road through Analore bridge as far as the L6141, a distance of circa 700m was overlayed two weeks ago under the Climate Adaption and Resilience works grant.

Low Cost Safety Improvement Scheme
The feedback signs and anti-skid surfacing have been installed on the LCSI scheme at Cladowan on the R183. We are currently dealing with the land owner on the R188/L6320 Trinity Chapel road in relation to improving sight visibility at the local road junction on the Regional Road. These works will commence once agreement has been reached. 

Footpath Repairs 
The contractor has substantially completed footpath repairs to defective sections of footpath in Ballybay town. The final section to be repaired is on the Carrickmacross road near the school and outside Stookies Bar. The Members noted the Municipal District and Roads Programme Report for the month of August.  The Municipal District Co-Ordinator and Executive Engineer responded to queries from the Elected Members.

12. [bookmark: _Hlk104972778] Matters arising out of the minutes of the Municipal District Meeting held on 11th July 2022
[bookmark: _Hlk117078073]Matters arising out of the minutes of the Municipal District Meeting held on the 11th July 2022 were responded to by the relevant officials.  Latton Social Services are no longer proceeding with Leader Funding for the Billy Fox Memorial and have withdrawn their request for Monaghan County Councils support at present. It was unanimously agreed by all that the Capital Project Team will be invited to the Municipal District meeting taking place October 17th to give a presentation on the Digital Hub Newbliss.   





13.  Notice of Motion.

[bookmark: _Hlk108445857][bookmark: _Hlk103788370]Cllr Seamus Coyle proposed;
"That Ballybay-Clones Municipal District demand of the Government, the Minister for Health, Stephen Donnelly TD and the HSE, the immediate payment of the Covid Bonus of  €1,000 to all Community Health Care Worker's i.e. Home Help/Home Care/Home Support ,workers in Private Sector Nursing Homes, Hospices, eligible staff working on-site in Section 39 long-term residential care facilities for people with disabilities, agency staff working in the HSE; all who worked providing essential care, throughout the Covid-19 Pandemic, as all agency employee's in the sector remain unpaid the Covid Bonus”.

Proposed by Cllr. Seamus Coyle and Seconded by Cllr. Sean Gilliland unanimously agreed by all. 
It was unanimously agreed this motion is to be forwarded to Monaghan County Council, Darragh O’Brien TD Minister for Housing, Local Government & Heritage and Cavan-Monaghan Oireachtas Members.

14. Questions 
Cllr Seamus Coyle will ask:

Question 1
Can Monaghan County Council immediately have Safety/Visibility Improvement Works carried out at the junction of the LP04210 (coming from Larkins Cross/Carrickatee/Loughmourne N.S.) exiting onto the R180-2 (Ballybay-Carrickmacross/Lough Egish Road) at what is known as Tossey Cross, this area has been the location of major works recently with the replacement of Brackley Bridge and extensive road works on the Castleblayney side of the junction, with road restoration on the junction but there is great concern among the huge number of road users exiting the LP04210 on a daily basis, including local residents, parents travelling from Loughmourne National School, St. Marys Church, Carrickatee, Loughmourne Graveyard etc as visibility is very limited at the junction onto the R180-2 particularly on the Lough Egish side, with traffic speeds increased since the resurfacing of the Ballybay/Carrickmacross/Lough Egish Road, there are great fears locally of tragic accidents at this location if immediate Safety/Visibility Improvement Works are not carried out?.

Answer
Monaghan County Councils Roads section are arranging for road markings to be provided at this junction. These works are due to be completed in the coming days and they are hopeful that they will address the issue. The Municipal District has requested that the Councils Road Section to undertake an assessment of the junction to establish the visibility after this lining is complete and take appropriate action, if needed, following this assessment. 

Question 2
While there is great appreciation in Ballybay for the New Car Park at the Courtyard in addition to the Clones Road Car Park there is great dissatisfaction among shoppers and the business community who are the rate payers to Monaghan County Council that there is no presence in the town of Monaghan County Council Traffic Wardens, particularly on the Castleblayney Road side of town where parking spaces are limited and would appear to have some vehicles parked in spaces for lengthy periods.  Will Monaghan County Council immediately appoint additional Traffic Wardens to cover all the Towns in the County as it appears to be an issue across Monaghan? 

Answer
The Monaghan Municipal District manages the provision of Traffic Warden services to each of the Towns in the County. The Municipal District of Ballybay Clones will request the Monaghan Municipal District to provide an appropriate Traffic Warden service to the towns of Ballybay and Clones. 

Question 3
Will Monaghan County Council immediately apply for Special Funding to carry out Safety Improvement/Visibility Works at what is known locally as Sloan’s Shop junction (LP03920) exiting onto the Ballybay-Clones/Swanns Cross Road (R183-10) adjacent to the Camphill Community Ballybay for traffic exiting onto the Ballybay-Clones Road.  Visibility is very poor onto this road which has very heavy road usage, with this there is a real danger of serious traffic accidents?

Answer
The Municipal District will submit this junction to the Councils Roads Section for consideration for inclusion in the 2023 Low-Cost Safety Improvement Scheme application to the Department. 

Question 4
Can Monaghan County Council outline the responsibility of land/property owners for Hedge Cutting/Trimming and what actions this local authority will take where hedges etc are endangering the Safety of road users by the failure to cut/trim etc?

Answer
The Roads Act 1993 (Section 70) places a statutory obligation on all landowners/occupiers of land or structures to ensure that roadside structures, trees, shrubs or other vegetation do not present a danger to those using and working on public roads.

Hedge cutting should only take place between the 1st September and 28th February. Landowners should ensure that all debris is removed from the road. Failure to comply with their obligations could result in Landowners / Occupiers of Land along a public road being prosecuted.

The Council has recently placed advertisements in the local media notifying landowners of their obligations in this regard. 

Question 5
Ash Dieback is a huge scourge and a major problem across County Monaghan at the present time particularly along public roads where trees are affected and will endanger the lives of road users, what action does Monaghan County Council propose to take to ensure the Safety of all where these dangers exist?




Answer
The Roads Act 1993 (Section 70) places a statutory obligation on all landowners/occupiers of land or structures to ensure that roadside structures, trees, shrubs or other vegetation do not present a danger to those using and working on public roads. 

It is the responsibility of the landowner to inspect their lands and to take remedial action should dangerous trees be identified.  The Councils has recently placed advertisements in the local media notifying landowners of their obligations in this regard. 

Cllr. Pat Treanor will ask:

Question 1
Following the torrential rain of the 7th September, resulting in serious floods at Lower Millbrook, Cherry Park, 98 Avenue (The Library), Analore Street (Garda Barracks), Beechgrove, and house flooding at O’Neill Park (18 Row) and other places, can Ballybay/Clones M.D. ensure that all water gullies are checked and cleared? What more can the Council do in relation to flooding?

Answer
The Municipal District had arranged for the surface water gullies in the town to be jetted earlier this year. Following the event of 7th September 2022, the Municipal District have arranged for the gullies to be re- inspected and jetted were necessary. Most of the drainage in Clones town operates in a combined system. This means that the surface/storm water drainage flows into the sewerage lines.  During a storm surge, as happened on 7th September 2022, the sewerage lines did not have the capacity to take the storm surge.  This resulted in the system overflowing causing flooding.   The storm water drainage system for the town needs to be surveyed and designs undertaken to determine the required remedial measures to mitigate against storm surges. There is currently no funding available to undertake this work, however the Municipal District will work with the Councils Roads Sections to identify suitable sources of funding. 

Question 2
What progress has taken place since our last meeting on: 1. The Business Hub, Fermanagh Street, 2. St. Tiernach’s Plaza, 3. The Lennard Arms Hotel?

Answer: 
1. The Business Hub Fermanagh Street
The Design Team appointed by the Municipal District has secured planning permission and completed the detailed design phases for project. Additional lands required for the project are being acquired via the CPO process which is currently being finalised. The Council does not have funding to proceed the construction stage but is seeking to identify sources of such funding and secure same. 

2. St. Tiernach’s Plaza,
The Municipal District has arranged for the completion of the preliminary design phase and is advancing the planning approval stages. It is expected that the Part 8 planning approval application will be considered by Monaghan County Council during its October meeting. 
Ground investigation works are currently underway and are programmed to be completed in early October. This information, once to hand, will enable the Municipal Districts Design team to complete the detailed design phase. The progress of the project will be dependent on securing funding under the Departments Active travel programme. 

3. The Lennard Arms Hotel
Following receipt of funding under the Departments RRDF programme, the Municipal District has advanced the project though the preliminary design, site acquisition and planning approval stages. Due to the nature of the project and its location adjacent to a National Monument, each of these phases necessitated detailed engagement with stakeholders such as the Office of Public Works and the Departments National Monuments Service. 
The enabling works and detailed design phases are substantially complete. Further progression of the project is dependent on additional securing funding. Monaghan County Council has submitted a comprehensive funding application under the Departments RRDF programme for the next phase of works. 

Question 3
What is the rationale for putting wood-chippings on the new play-park at O’Neill Park. It appears to parents that this is not child-friendly. Cats and dogs defecate and urinate on them, small children put them in their mouths, it is easily removed to other parts of the park, sharp edges on the chips, sticks to their clothes and is carried into the home?

Answer: 
The works completed in 2021, at O’Neill Park playground, were funded by grant assistance received from the Department of Children, Equality, Disability, Integration and Youth. It was a requirement of the project funding that Natural play equipment would be installed. The wood chippings comply with the relevant standards for playgrounds. 
The Municipal District is advancing the current phase of improvement works to the play equipment. These works include the repair/replacement of items of play equipment and the repainting of same. A contract for the replacement of the current wet pour area has been awarded to Murphy playground equipment. These works are due to be completed in the coming weeks.

15.   CE Orders 
CE orders 55/22 to 75/22 were noted by the members.

16.  Votes of Congratulations/Sympathy
Congratulations to Patricia Monahan on her appointment to the role of Deputy Chief Executive, Monaghan County Council.

Proposed by Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney Seconded by Cllr. Sean Gilliland and unanimously agreed by all.

Sympathy to;
Karen McDonald, Monaghan County Council Staff, on the death of her father Bernard (Barney) McDonald, on Saturday 17th September 2022.

Patricia Monahan, Deputy Chief Executive on the death of her mother Mary Healy Derroon, Ballymote, Co. Sligo on 10th of September 2022.

Proposed by Cllr. Pat Treanor, Seconded by Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney and unanimously agreed by all.

17.  Confirmation of venue for October Municipal District meeting.
It was proposed that due to conflicting schedules Octobers Municipal District meeting will be held in the The Market House, The Diamond, Clones.  The November & December meetings will be held in Ballybay Civic Centre.  

Unanimously agreed by all.

18. [bookmark: _Hlk54017222] AOB
Following discussion by the Members it was unanimously agreed the Municipal District will issue correspondence to the Chief Superintendent Monaghan Garda Station, Commissioner Drew Harris
Garda Head Quarters and to Helen McEntee TD Minister for Justice regarding the Ballybay Garda Station, Hall Street, Ballybay, Co. Monaghan, A75 RX37, as currently a suitable Garda vehicle is not provided on a fulltime basis to this station. The Members have also requested that the opening hours of this station are reviewed.  

Meeting concluded. 


Signed	__________________________ 
Cathaoirleach 

Signed	__________________________ 
Meetings Administrator
Date 	17th October 2022
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